S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th March 2015 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr D Gerrard, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M A Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillors, Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds 
APOLOGIES: Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham and County Councillor Mr J Law
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 10th February 2015, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Williamson, with two abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: –None.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Law: No Report.
Borough Councillor Daubney said that it was getting towards the end of the Civic Year and at this time of year the Mayors Business Awards are held.

He explained that there are nine categories plus the overall Business of the Year Award, which was won by PCL Ceramics Ltd.
Cllr Daubney said that the decision to start work on the Kings Lynn Innovation Centre in South Lynn would be finalised at the next Cabinet Meeting. He said that this will be a magnet for start up businesses as well as other businesses.

It was confirmed that the Borough Council will continue to freeze Council Tax and Car Parking fees.

Cllr Daubney informed members that he was going to see Mr Brandon Lewis MP next week; he said that he would be raising some matters which will be of interest to the Parish Council. 
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Cllr Daubney spoke regarding the Borough Councils Apprenticeship Programme and stated that the decision whether to continue with the programme would be made at the next Cabinet Meeting.

He said that the success of the joint venture with South Wootton Parish Council had been pleasing and hoped that it would set an example and encourage other companies to join the Apprenticeship Scheme.

Rev Tate spoke regarding previous comments made by Brandon Lewis MP. He said that Mr Lewis had indicated on television, that no council is under pressure to build new homes.

It was asked if this is the case where had the proposed numbers come from.

Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Borough Council could say that it will not produce a plan, however clarified that unless a plan is in place, there is a danger of it becoming a free for all. 
Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the method used to assess the Neighbourhood Plan had been brought to Cabinet. She said the next stage would be at the end of the month.

Borough Councillor Nockolds informed members that a contractor has now been appointed to carry out the renovations of the Town Hall. She confirmed that the silverware and arts have now been boxed up and sent to the Norfolk Archives Office to enable the work to take place.

She said that work is due to commence on 13th April 2015 and would hopefully be complete by November 2015.

A soft opening of the Town Hall will take place in February 2016 with the full opening taking place at Easter 2016.

Cllr Nockolds said that the Tourism Industry is getting ready for the summer and said that 75,000 Holiday Guides have been printed.

A Mobile Phone App is being developed to provide an indication as to where hotels and restaurants are situated.

Cllr Nockolds said that 130,000 of the very popular 3D design Discover Kings Lynn Map have also been produced. These maps show both the Pilgrim and Maritime Trails.
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Mr Narborough commented that The Mart had been very well organised this year. He said that the area was kept clean and tidy and felt that the event had been special this year.
Cllr Nockolds informed members that prior to the event, the Borough Council meet with the Showman’s Guild to go through various detail, the rents etc and the licence is signed.

It was said that there had been good policing at the crossings, it was confirmed that the Borough Council pays for guards to carry out this work.

Finally, Cllr Nockolds was pleased to say that this year was the first year that The Mart had been opened every afternoon throughout the School Half Term.

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 4th March 2015 and the minutes had been circulated to all members.

Posts by Pleasant Holme: Mr Narborough said that the grass verges outside Pleasant Holme on The Green had become particularly churned up by vehicles using the area as a turning point. Mr Narborough proposed that 10 posts with reflectors should be placed along the verge edge at the driveway to Pleasant Holme with a few extras being placed along the other side of the driveway to the left hand properties, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one member against and two abstentions, all other members were in favour.

Allotments: Mr Narborough explained that a resident of Burghley Road had contacted the Parish Office regarding the possibility of reclaiming a piece of her land as included within her deeds. It was said that in order to reclaim the land some rubbish from the Allotments which had accumulated over time would need to be removed. 

It was explained that Mr Roger Reed the Groundworker had provided an indication of between £100 and £150 to remove the rubbish.

Mrs Albinson proposed that the resident should be able to reclaim the area of land, however the site should be cleared at her own expense, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

-138-

Village Hall - Ladies Toilets: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Ladies Toilets and explained that the current lay out is particularly awkward. He said that the position of an internal wall made the area extremely cramped.

Mr Narborough confirmed that a quote had been received from D & E Builders for £1031.96 to remove the internal wall and reposition the sink.

Comment was made that the Ladies Toilets have been the current layout for many years and no complaints had been received.

Mr Jordan confirmed that if the work is agreed it would be paid for from the Village Hall funds.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask D & E Builders to carry out the work to remove the internal wall and reposition the sink at a cost of £1031.96; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with one member against all other members were in favour. 

(It was noted that the cost was slightly over the £1,000 limit for obtaining three quotes, however all members were happy).
Car Park Lights: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Car Park Lights and informed members that a quote had been received from AMR Group for £1,125.00 +VAT to replace the existing three floodlights with low energy LED versions with appropriate timers and switches.

Members agreed that replacement of the Car Park Lights was a good idea, Mr Price proposed in principle that replacement of the floodlights should be considered and three quotes should be obtained, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Defibrillator: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the request received from the Women’s Institute for a defibrillator. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted County Councillor Law regarding the possibility of obtaining a defibrillator free of charge under the County Council Public Access Scheme, however had not yet received a response. She said if this was unsuccessful she would look into the British Heart Foundation Donation option. 

Mrs Albinson proposed in principle that the Parish Council should make further enquiries into the possibility of obtaining a defibrillator for public access within the Parish, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
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The Green - Trailer Purchase: Mr Narborough explained that since Mr Plummer had retired it had become apparent that the Parish Council would need to purchase a trailer to enable Ryan to carry out his duties.

Mrs Cornwell stated that since the Assets Committee Meeting she had contacted Ifor Williams Trailers to make enquires about a general duties trailer which may be suitable for the job. 

Mr Cornwell stated that a GD64 6ft x 4ft trailer could be purchased for £1,325+VAT. She informed members that a larger GD84 8ft x 4ft trailer could be purchased for £1,385 +VAT.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had also made enquiries regarding Ryan’s car and informed members that the Insurance Company would charge an extra £30.90 to cover trailer use.

Comment was made that the purchase of a trailer would be a good investment.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had also spoken to the Legal Team at NALC regarding the Parish Councils liability and confirmed that as long as Ryan completes a risk assessment to confirm that the trailer is not over the weight limit there will be no problems.
Members felt that the 6ft x 4ft trailer would be adequate for the job and mesh sides would be beneficial.

It was said that appropriate locks would also need to be purchased as there is not enough room in the garage to store the trailer.

After lengthy discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a 6ft x 4ft trailer; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour. 

Rev Tate proposed that the purchase of the trailer up to a maximum cost of £2,500 (including tow bar, security and insurance) should be delegated to Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Narborough; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.
New Cemetery Proposal Quotes:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the new cemetery extension and explained that the Assets Committee had discussed the quotes received. 

He explained that it had been decided to proceed without kerb edgings. 
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After brief discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Pemberton to carry out the work without kerb edgings at a cost of £4,944+VAT; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 

Finance – Mrs Cornwell reminded members that since the new Financial Regulations it is necessary/ good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.
Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Bank Mandate: Mrs Cornwell said that the Parish Council had discussed the option of Online Transactions for Wages, Pensions etc in the past.

She informed members that after making further enquiries and speaking to the Bank; it has become apparent that to carry out such transactions, only two authorised signatories can be used.

She explained that if the Parish Council wished to use the online system the Bank Mandate would need to be amended accordingly.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would set up the appropriate payments online, then another signatory would look at the invoices, go online and authorise the payments.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would be keen to retain the three signatures on the invoices and cheques.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the current signatories would remain the same.
All members were happy with the suggestion and the Bank Mandate was signed. It was agreed that the online authorisation would be carried out in the Parish Office.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the next meeting would be held on Thursday 2nd April 2015.
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Planning – Mr Evans stated that everything was as per the circulated minutes.
Reference was made to Planning Application, 14/01815/F – New Double Garage at 9, The Birches, South Wootton. 

It was said that despite the Planning Committee and the Parish Council being unanimously against the application, it was disappointing to learn that the Borough Council had given its approval.
Borough Cllr Nockolds made a note of the application number.

NORFOLK MINERALS SITE SPECIFIC ALLOCATIONS DEVELOPMENT PLAN DOCUMENT (DPD) Single Issue Review of Silica Sand - Initial Consultation Document:
 

Mr Price referred members to correspondence received from Norfolk County Council regarding a consultation which would be taking place.

He stated that the Initial Consultation on the Single Issue Silica Sand Review of the Norfolk Minerals Site Specific Allocations Plan will take place over a six week period from 9 March to 20 April 2015.

Mr Price informed members that currently there is a shortfall of Silica Sand and the County Council is looking for additional sites.

He explained that there are silica sand resources underlying the boundaries of South Wootton, at Knights Hill. 
Mr Price stated that he had contacted James Alflatt at Bidwell’s to ask if it would be beneficial to make representation and to provide an indication of the cost to carry out the work.

Mr Alflatt advised that it would be a good thing to provide representation; he indicated that Bidwell’s could produce a suitable letter at a cost of £750+VAT.

Mr Price informed members that he had approached both North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils to see if they would contribute towards the cost.
Members agreed that £750 +VAT was a lot of money and felt that the Borough Council should carry out a survey of the area.

Cllr Nockolds agreed to look into the matter and see what information she could find out.
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Members agreed that the Planning Committee should discuss the matter further and it should be brought back to the full Parish Council meeting on 14th April 2015. 
Policy – No meeting held.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached. 
Junior School – See attached. 
Mr Price informed members that he had made the decision to resign as a School Governor at the end of the last half term. He said that he will however continue running the school garden.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that a meeting had been held on 24th February 2015. 
He confirmed that the Football Club have agreed to contribute £250 per annum towards the cost of the Utility Bills. 
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the minutes; she said that the SWiB team intend to have stalls at the Kings Lynn event, the South Wootton Fete and possibly at the Football Event on Wootton Park.
Mrs Gotts reminded members that the Open Gardens event is a great fund raiser and said that it would be sad if the event did not go ahead due to lack of support. It was said if anyone wished to open their garden on the day could they please contact her.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
Norfolk Wildlife Trust  
Free Leadership Training Course May 2015
  Info

Mr Price spoke regarding the draft March 2015 Newsletter and asked if there were any comments or additions.

With one minor amendment and additions regarding the Elections and the Local Development Framework, all members were happy.
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9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list, plus: 
360
C P Cooper


Reset V Hall Boiler Programmer
           30.00

361
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maintenance
         393.01
362
Mr Moon


Window Cleaning



19.00
363
Citizens Advice Bureau
Donation



         100.00

364
CGM



Attend & Slit Village Green


87.52
365
E-On



Street Lighting Supply Feb 2015
         581.18
366
BCKLWN


Dog Bin Collection


       1270.50
367
Roythorne & Son

Fuel February 2015    


  7.80
368
Glebe Farm Hedging
Hedging Whips Cemetery/Green
         297.45
Bank balances as at 27.2.2015
Community Account
      

  23,224.53
Step saver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           140,000.00
Total                                                                             £163,224.53
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th April 2015, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
14th April 2015                                                                                Chairman 
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